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Friday, February 10, 2017 
 
1:00 PM 
 The Cassia County Board of Commissioners met this day in an emergency meeting in the Commission 
Chambers of the Cassia County Courthouse. 

1) Call to Order 
2) Pledge of Allegiance and Prayer 
3) Roll Call 

Roll Call. 
Present: Kerry D. McMurray – Administrator (remote by phone), Bob Kunau – Chair, Tim Darrington – Member, 
Paul Christensen – Member, Joseph W. Larsen – Clerk of the Board. 

4) Darrington provided an update of flooding situations in the Marsh Creek, Albion, Declo, and Oakley 
areas. 

5) Christensen updated current work in the Raft River area where flood waters are receding and water is 
recharging according to Jay Black, Chairman of the Raft River Flood District #15. Efforts in the Almo area 
are to save culverts with excavation. Some water has been coming from Utah runoff as well. West of 
Burley most of the ice has melted and water is running less. 

6) Situations involving the Lower Goose Creek Reservoir (Oakley Dam) were determined to present a more 
imminent concern currently. 

7) Undersheriff Warrell received a call this morning from Randy Hardy with the Oakley Canal Company 
(OCC). They are taking more water in the Oakley Reservoir than they can handle. At the current rate, in 
six to eight days it will be full. A game plan needs to be put in place. He asked Gary Davis, Central Area 
Field Officer of the Idaho Office of Emergency Management (IOEM). 

8) Davis explained that once an emergency declaration has been made by the County, one of their 
commissioners normally contacts IOEM Deputy Chief Brad Richy. He usually asks questions regarding 
budget expended and utilization of mutual aid. Once that is completed, he consults with Governor Butch 
Otter. The Governor has gone ahead and made a verbal declaration of emergency for Cassia County. 

9) Davis said if the State gets involved, there is a 50-50 cost share with locals. Any taxing entities who help 
become eligible for assistance. It is important that they document and collect all their costs from the 
time of the declaration forward to achieve State assistance. If issues are such that Federal assistance is 
requested and granted, a 75-25 cost share with locals from a time determined prior to the Governor’s 
declaration. From the time after the Governor’s declaration it involves a 75% Federal share, 15% State 
share, and 10% local share potential if approved. 

10) Darrington said some equipment and personnel have volunteered but others are leased. IOEM has 
someone on hand to come and assist Warrell and to arrange providing of equipment and personnel. 
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11) Christensen asked about documenting all expenditures of the taxing districts. Warrell said Georgia 
Goodman in the Sheriff’s Office has been designated as the person to document all records and keep 
them together. An Emergency Operations Center is also being setup according to Warrell as many 
citizens are calling asking if the dam is going to break. This will help funnel calls to one person. It was 
determined to utilize both Facebook and the County website to disseminate information from one 
person. Accurate information going out is critical along with coordination with the OCC. 

12) The Board talked to Chantry Whittle from the OCC, who were meeting in Oakley, to get current 
information of inflow to and outflow from the Oakley Reservoir. Current inflow rates would take seven 
and a half days to reach capacity with nothing being released. Some inflow into the reservoir has 
dropped but they are working on channeling water appropriately out of the reservoir to extend the time 
of reaching peak capacity. 

13) Christensen asked about help in widening of the West Canal channel coming out of the Oakley 
Reservoir. Whittle said they were currently discussing that in their meeting. 

14) Warrell reported on weather forecasts looking forward to next week. Flows could drop off as much as by 
half by this coming Sunday. Discharge of water as soon as possible was suggested and the OCC is 
working in that direction. 

15) Equipment is being provided to the OCC by Precision Excavators and Kloepfer’s currently to help with 
excavation needs. 

16) The LDS Church has coordinated volunteer efforts throughout the County. President of the Burley West 
LDS Stake, Chad Jones expressed concern that we have lost three days. They could have seven 
excavators working in Oakley but they are waiting for someone to advise them to proceed to get the 
water moving. Christensen said there needs to be a game plan in place first even though time is of the 
essence. 

17) Burley Irrigation District (BID) General Manager John Lind said the Oakley area is where the BID canal 
system area was a couple of weeks earlier. It took 24 excavators to clear six miles of the Third Lift Canal 
and it will take that type of surge now to get ahead of things. He concurred that time is of the essence. 

18) Jones said he was at 1000 South and as far as you can see in either direction, nobody is working 
currently. Kunau stated there are four excavators covering 10 miles of canal. Christensen said the big 
question is whether or not we need to bring in the U.S. Army Corp of Engineers and get started on a 
channel. Jones said they would have the canal cleaned out before they even got here. Darrington said 
we just need to get going right now. 

19) Christensen invited Rex Gerratt to the provide advice. He said things have changed since 1984 and he 
had concern with the condition of the West Canal. He said you can’t run water down a dirty ditch. When 
Cottonwood begins a large runoff, it will complicate things even more. He said having a list of available 
equipment is appropriate. He said that we should be looking strongly at and working with the BID. There 
are a lot of structures now in the Goose Creek channel that wasn’t there before. He said they should be 
putting as much water as possible down the West Canal right now. They do need to get the ice and junk 
out of it first though. He said we can’t just sit on our hands. When snow begins to thaw, it will come 
down fast. 

20) Former BID Manager Randy Bingham said there should be more than eight days but we could be back to 
where we were. He said weather forecasts say there isn’t a lot of rain in the forecast but nature takes 
charge. Undue concern isn’t appropriate, but they do need to get prepared. 60,000 acre feet of water is 
going into the reservoir and we are only releasing 10,000 acre feet. Hopefully, we will have a moderate 
melt. At current levels, water will be out of control and Oakley will be flooded near the high school as 
that is the lowest spot. Channeling from 1100 South is critical but the 1984 channel can’t be used as 
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there are now 20 to 30 homes in that channel now and there have been some court rulings referring to 
those homes. The course of flooding would likely then be down both sides of the Oakley Highway. 
Additionally, if flooding were to make it through the Goose Creek channel as far as Burley, canals would 
likely have to be breached to facilitate flows near Parke Avenue or it would flow down Overland Avenue 
through Smith’s parking lot to the golf course. We don’t have the snow from 1986, but we do have the 
moisture. Peak snow is likely ahead of us still. The Cottonwood Creek Channel needs to be moving water 
but temperatures could dictate the flow over the dam. 

21) Darrington said that Bingham’s presentation is a worst-case scenario. The best direction is to do what 
we can do, act, and not panic as Bingham advised. We can get excavators out there now moving ice and 
clearing out the West Canal to Murtaugh Lake. Temperatures at night will facilitate us nighttime working 
and we need to help them out. 

22) Heward asked how many excavators were needed to get assistance from IOEM. Lind referred to the 24 
excavators they used recently clearing BID canals. 

23) The OCC as well as the flood and irrigation district joined the meeting again by speakerphone. Present 
on the call was Don Pickett, Eugene Matthews, Ryan Cranney, Randy Hardy, David Pickett, Corey 
Skinner, James Mullin, Chantry Whittle, and Colleen Whittle. 

24) Kunau told them there had been discussion of clearing the West Canal and asked where the Board could 
help them. Don Pickett said there are so many unknowns they cannot directly answer that question. He 
said 165 ditches have picked up water in a very fast way coming into the Oakley Reservoir but seems to 
be going down a little bit. Their licensed limit of water disposal is 12,500 inches will be in place by 
midday tomorrow. Continued inflow is unknown but they are anticipating predicted cold weather to 
slow reservoir input down. They have the means to get water out to the West Canal to Murtaugh Lake 
and on the east side to the gravel pits. 

25) Kunau asked if they had sufficient equipment to clean the West Canal or if they needed additional 
equipment to assist on the lower end. Matthews said they should have the canal widened for the first 
mile by daybreak tomorrow. They may have to clear some areas near Murtaugh Lake, but they would 
have time before the water would arrive there in 24 to 36 hours. 

26) Darrington said it took 24 excavators took three days to clear six miles a few weeks ago. Matthews said 
they have five excavators on that right now and they only have two miles of concern and they have also 
been working for the past couple of days on other areas of the canal and it looks pretty good and they 
have things in motion. They have others on their way to help. Water has been running for four hours 
and they expect to have maximum capacity by noon tomorrow. 

27) Davis from IOEM explained the cost share of expenses and encouraged those on the conference call to 
log everything for equipment and operator expenses. 

28) Pickett said they need to get on the ground and asked for someone in the County to coordinate 
communications. Warrell informed them he is the contact person for the Emergency Operations Center. 
Pickett said currently 25,000 acre feet of water is in the Oakley Reservoir. They have the capacity for 
another 50,000 acre feet. There is a lot of water coming in but Trapper Creek is going down dramatically 
right now. Potential for flooding does exist but full capacity release and with a few cold nights, it should 
stay in control. They are cautiously optimistic at this point. Some miscommunication about structural 
integrity is not the case. There is a good cement core inspected annually. Things are in order to avoid a 
breach. Water going over the top of the spillway is where they have a little concern. 

29) Shirley was asked by Christensen what policing powers we have in the event of a flooding. His main 
concern is getting the plan in place which he is working on currently. Christensen requested that they 
consult with Randy Bingham. He also offered excavators to facilitate timely clearing of the West Canal. 
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30) David Pickett reported remotely that he had procured about 10,000 sandbags through the LDS Welfare 
Distribution in Salt Lake they will be filling to assist working alongside everyone else. 

31) Shirley encouraged communications by way of the County website and Warrell to provide clear and 
accurate information for citizens to rely on. Warrell will get something out immediately that reflects 
what Don Pickett has provided regarding structural integrity of the Oakley Dam and preparations for the 
future. He further requested that people remain clear of the area. Sheriff Heward will staff someone at 
Trapper Creek Road to curtail traffic and curious onlookers. The press release will be reviewed with 
James Mullin prior to release to make sure all are on the same page. 

32) Larsen said information can be posted on the Cassia County website and reference from Facebook to 
there to allay inaccurate information. 

 

33) 2/10/2017 2:43 PM  The Board departed to review flooding in the west part of the County. 
 

34) 2/10/2017 4:41 PM  The Board reconvened at the County Courthouse for further discussion and reports 
of procedures regarding Federal, State, local and volunteer Assistance. They were joined by Goose Creek 
Flood District #16 Attorney, David Shirley 

a. As of 12:37 PM today, the State of Idaho officially verbalized declaration of disaster to Cassia 
County due to snow and flooding conditions. 

b. All entities involved with providing materials or service for flood mitigation are to keep track of 
all expenditures incurred. Volunteer service is also to be tracked and identified. 

c. Road and Bridge Supervisor Sam Adams reported that rain had complicated matters. They have 
channeled high water levels at culverts located on the EY Road near the junction with the 
Narrows Road and the water has dropped about three feet. They are continuing to patch critical 
areas of road in Elba near Cassia Creek. 

d. Abenroth initiated a call to Ben Roeber with the U.S. Army Corp of Engineers in Walla Walla, 
Washington. He stated correlation of efforts must be initiated with the Idaho Office of 
Emergency Management prior to their assistance. 

e. A call to Gary Davis from IOEM was initiated by Abenroth. Procedural direction was presented 
by Davis in achieving assistance from their office. 

 
2/10/2017 6:04 PM Motion: Verbal permission from Bob Kunau, Chair to begin efforts for assistance from the 
State of Idaho and to request advanced measures with flood mitigation for Cassia County pertaining to the 
Oakley Reservoir, Action: Approve, Moved by Paul Christensen - Member, Seconded by Tim Darrington - 
Member. 
Motion passed unanimously. 
 

f. Additional discussion continued regarding observed conditions of flooding throughout the 
County and recommendations for coordinated efforts with flood districts, highway districts, 
irrigation districts, and volunteers. 

 
35) 2/10/2017 6:40 PM Adjourn 
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     APPROVED: 
 
 
 
     /s/_________________________________________________ 
 
     Bob Kunau, Chair 
 
CLERK OF THE BOARD: 
 
 
 
/s/______________________________________________ 
 
Joseph W. Larsen 
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